Distribution Agreement

In presenting this thesis or dissertation as a partial fulfillment of the requirements for an advanced degree from Emory University, I hereby grant to Emory University and its agents the non-exclusive license to archive, make accessible, and display my thesis or dissertation in whole or in part in all forms of media, now or hereafter known, including display on the world wide web. I understand that I may select some access restrictions as part of the online submission of this thesis or dissertation. I retain all ownership rights to the copyright of the thesis or dissertation. I also retain the right to use in future works (such as articles or books) all or part of this thesis or dissertation.

Signature:

<u>Muxin Han</u>

Date ___04/17/2023_____

Acculturation and Asthma Management and Outcome among Californian Hispanic Adults

By

Muxin (Anna) Han Master of Science in public Health

Health Policy and Management

Edmund Becker, PhD Committee Chair

Laurie Gaydos, PhD Committee Member

Peter Joski, MSPH Committee Member Acculturation and Asthma Management and Outcome Among Californian Hispanic Adults

By

Muxin (Anna) Han

Bachelor of Arts in Sociology New York University 2020

Thesis Committee Chair: Edmund Becker, PhD

An abstract of A thesis submitted to the Faculty of the Rollins School of Public Health of Emory University in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of Master of Science in Public Health in Health Policy and Management 2023

Abstract

Acculturation and Asthma Management and Outcome Among Californian Hispanic Adults By: Muxin (Anna) Han

BACKGROUND: In the United States, asthma is both prevalent¹ and expensive.² Hispanics in the U.S. bear a disproportionate burden of asthma.^{3,4} Compared to non-Hispanic whites, Hispanic adults have lower odds of being prescribed preventive medication for asthma³ and a much higher urgent care visit rate due to asthma.⁴ Even within the Hispanic populations, there exists tremendous heterogeneity in asthma prevalence and management.^{1,5} Puerto Ricans also have much higher prevalence of both asthma diagnosis and self-reported asthma attacks than Mexican/Mexican Americans.¹

Acculturation describes the multidimensional process of cultural adaptation, and it has been found to affect Latino health through various mechanisms,⁶ including those shown to be associated with asthma management and outcomes. Previous research has also presented mixed results on how proxies of acculturation associate with asthma. However, no studies have examined how acculturation as a composite measure correlates with asthma management and outcomes for Hispanic adults.

METHODS: This study used California Health Interview Survey data from 2011 to 2016, and the final sample included 1,997 self-identified Hispanic adults with current asthma at time of survey. Acculturation index was derived from three proxies: birthplace, U.S. residency, and language at home. Dependent variables included preventive medication use for asthma, self-reported asthma attacks, and emergency department (ED) use due to asthma. We ran logistic regressions on weighted sample, adjusting for individual and contextual confounders, and reported odds ratios.

RESULTS: Significantly positive association was found between acculturation and taking daily preventive asthma medication, when controlling for individual and contextual confounders and years (OR=1.67; 95% CI = 1.06-2.66). The two acculturation groups had no significant difference in the odds of having asthma attacks or ED visits due to asthma in the past 12 months in fully adjusted models.

CONCLUSIONS: Among Californian Hispanic adults with current asthma, more acculturated individuals were significantly more likely to take preventive medication for asthma, but they did not have significantly better asthma outcomes in terms of asthma attacks and ED use due to asthma. This suggests the need for policymakers and researchers to tailor interventions to reduce asthma burden base on acculturation levels.

Acculturation and Asthma Management and Outcome Among Californian Hispanic Adults

By

Muxin (Anna) Han

Bachelor of Arts in Sociology New York University 2020

Thesis Committee Chair: Edmund Becker, PhD

A thesis submitted to the Faculty of the Rollins School of Public Health of Emory University in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of Master of Science in Public Health in Health Policy and Management 2023

Contents

I.	INTRODUCTION1
II.	BACKGROUND AND REVIEW OF LITERATURE
	Background on Asthma and Asthma Attacks
	Asthma Prevalence and Burden: Nationwide vs. California4
	Acculturation Status: Definition and Measurement5
	Acculturation Status and Health5
	Current Literature and Gaps on Acculturation and Asthma
	Cultural Barriers as Risk Factors for Asthma6
	Birthplace & Length of Time in the U.S
	English Proficiency7
	Acculturation Levels7
III.	METHODOLOGY9
	Theoretic Framework9
	Focal Relationships9
	Mechanisms10
	Confounders13
	Testable Hypotheses
	Data Description & Analytic Sample19
	Analytic Sample Derivation
	Measures21
	Analytic Plan27
IV.	RESULTS
	Results of Descriptive Analyses
	Results of Regression Analyses
V.	DISCUSSION

I. INTRODUCTION

Poor management of asthma can lead to asthma attacks, which are episodes of trouble breathing due to airway tightening.⁴ Of the 25 million people living with asthma in the United States, over 40% experience one or more asthma attacks in an average year,¹ which results in 1.8 million emergency department visits, 340,000 hospitalizations, and 3,500 deaths.⁷ In addition to the associated morbidity and mortality, the nationwide economic burden of medical care expenses due to asthma attacks is also huge—estimated to cost over \$1.5 trillion in the next 20 years.²

Hispanics in the U.S. bear a disproportionate burden of asthma,^{3,4} and even within the Hispanic populations, there exists tremendous heterogeneity in asthma prevalence and management.^{1,5} Compared to non-Hispanic whites, the odds for Hispanic adults to be prescribed preventive medication for asthma is 40% lower.³ Hispanics also have a much higher ED visit rate due to asthma symptoms than non-Hispanic whites.⁴ In addition, while the prevalence of asthma among Hispanics in the U.S. is 6.7%, which is comparable to the national prevalence at 7.7%, the difference in prevalence among Hispanic populations ranges from 5.3% among Mexican/Mexican Americans to 14.9% among Puerto Ricans.⁵ Among those with current asthma, Puerto Ricans also have much higher prevalence of self-reported asthma attacks in 2018 (52.4%) than Mexican/Mexican Americans (38.5%).¹ Given the asthma disparities *between* Hispanics and non-Hispanic whites and the heterogeneity in asthma prevalence and outcomes *within* the Hispanic populations, further investigation of these differences is needed.

Studies have shown that, in addition to clinical risk factors for asthma, socioeconomic and cultural factors—such as low health literacy, inadequate access to healthcare, and chronic stress—also worsen asthma outcomes.⁸⁻¹¹ Acculturation is a socio-cultural concept that describes the multidimensional process of cultural adaptation and it has been found to affect Latino health

through various mechanisms, ⁶ including those that have been shown to be correlated with asthma management and outcomes. For example, acculturative stress describes the persistent pressure and psychological conflict an immigrant experiences as they learn the cultural norms of the new country while letting go of their old ones.¹² Higher acculturative stress of the caregivers has been shown to correlate with worse pediatric asthma outcomes,¹³ although its effect on asthma outcomes among adults has not yet been explored. Another study also found that migrants of low socioeconomic status have a poorer understanding of asthma, which was used to explain the apparent paradox between the lower perceived prevalence of asthma and greater clinical asthma severity in this group. In contrast, higher acculturation is also associated with higher health literacy,¹⁵ which predicts better asthma outcomes.¹⁰ Such opposing effects of different mechanisms through which acculturation could affect asthma provokes the question of what the overall correlations between acculturation and asthma management and outcomes will be.

In addition to the potential mechanisms through which acculturation could affect asthma, previous research has also presented mixed results on how proxies of acculturation associate with asthma management and outcomes. Since acculturation is a multifaceted and dynamic construct that is difficult to measure directly, it is typically derived from proxies such as country of birth, length of time in the U.S., language spoken at home, and etc.¹⁴ One study found that being born in the U.S. and a longer U.S. residency are both positively associated with asthma diagnoses among Latino children,¹⁵ which suggests better diagnosis of asthma that may be going undiagnosed in those who have not lived in the US as long. In contrast, English proficiency, another proxy of acculturation, has been shown to be positively correlated with asthma control and predicts better asthma outcomes in two studies that focused on urban Hispanic communities.^{16,17} Due to such mixed correlations between proxies of acculturation and asthma, it is necessary to investigate how

acculturation, as a summation of proxies, affects asthma control and outcomes for the U.S. Hispanic populations.

In spite of the potential mechanisms through which acculturation could affect asthma and mixed findings on how acculturation proxies correlate with asthma, no studies have examined how acculturation correlates with asthma management and outcomes for Hispanic adults. Given the disproportionate asthma burden on Hispanics, the tremendous heterogeneity of asthma prevalence and outcomes across Hispanic populations, and the growing evidence of association between acculturation and asthma, there seems to be a major gap in the literature. To address this research gap, this study aims to understand whether higher acculturation is associated with higher odds of taking daily preventive medication for asthma, having self-reported asthma attacks, and using ED services due to asthma among adult Hispanic populations in California.

II. Background and Review of the Literature

Background on Asthma and Asthma Attacks

Asthma is a long-term condition characterized by inflamed and narrowed lung airways that causes coughing, wheezing, chest tightness, and shortness of breath.¹⁸ Asthma is diagnosed in all age groups through a review of personal and medical history, physical exam, and lung function tests.¹⁹ While asthma cannot be cured, it can be effectively managed through medicine and other interventions such as healthy lifestyle changes.¹⁸ Without control or proper management, asthma attacks or episodes can result in emergency department (ED) visits, hospitalizations, and deaths.¹⁸ Common asthma triggers include allergens, tobacco smoke, physical activity, air pollution, emotional anxiety, cold air, and infections, but they also vary from case to case.²⁰

Although asthma is often considered a life-long disease, studies have shown that clinical remission of asthma, or prolonged absence of asthma symptoms without medication control, is

possible.²¹ Various studies have found that a substantial proportion of children with childhoodonset asthma will outgrow asthma by middle age, especially for those who had mild symptoms.²² For the adult asthma population, the prevalence of remission varies from 2% and 52%.²³ Although there exist controversies over the clinical definitions and biomedical standards of asthma remissions, it is commonly recognized that remission is not cure, which would require reversal to the normal pathological state of airways.²³ Nonetheless, asthma remission could potentially serve as a "therapeutic endpoint" in the studies of asthma treatments.²¹

Asthma Prevalence and Burden: Nationwide vs. California

With more than 25 million people in the U.S. living with asthma, of whom 41.2% had one or more asthma attacks in the past 12 months, asthma is a major public health issue.^{2,24} Beyond the morbidity and mortality from asthma, the economic burden incurred from more than 1.8 million ED visits, 2,200,000 hospitalizations, and 3,500 deaths per year is also huge, and the estimated national cost for asthma in the next 20 years is over \$1.5 trillion.²

While the prevalence of adult self-reported current asthma in California (9.3%) is comparable to the U.S. average (9.2%) as of 2020, it has the highest number of people living with asthma across all fifty states.²⁵ Among the 4.7 million Californian adults who have been diagnosed with asthma, 2.8 million had current asthma in 2020.²⁵ With such a huge population affected by asthma, California also spends more on this disease than any other states; in 2014, the state's total 5-year costs of associated with asthma was projected to be \$26.3 billion.²⁶

Public health interventions for asthma have shown success in reducing the costs: for example, the National Asthma Control Program saved \$23.1 billion nationwide from 2001 to 2013 by strengthening existing public health services such as education on asthma self-management and home visits for trigger reduction.²⁷ Understanding more about how acculturation levels impact

Hispanic adults in California with current asthma would help extend the reach and enhance the effectiveness of health interventions on a populational level.

Acculturation Status: Definition and Measurement

Acculturation describes the socialization process through which groups and individuals in the groups change their original cultural patterns, such as language, customs, diet, and social relationships, to adopt those of a dominant culture after continuous direct contact.²⁸ Since acculturation is a multifaceted and dynamic construct that is difficult to measure, it is typically derived from proxies such as country of birth, length of time in the U.S., age of arrival, and language spoken at home (citations). However, some researchers have criticized the reliance on these individual proxy measures for acculturation, arguing that they under-represent the acculturation process and de-contextualize individuals' experiences.^{14,29} Despite these concerns about proxy measures, they are widely used due to the limitations of quantitative analyses on secondary data.

Acculturation Status and Health

Acculturation may be positively or negatively correlated with health outcomes. It is a risk factor for obesity and associated chronic diseases such as diabetes and hypertension.³⁰ It has also been shown that mental health illness may be exacerbated during the acculturation process, possibly due to the psychosocial stress from the pressure to acculturate.³¹ In contrast, acculturation has been shown to be positively associated with improved access to care and use of preventive health services.⁶ However, it is important to point out that mixed or even contradictory results have been found regarding how acculturation affects health even when similar populations were examined: for example, some studies have shown that lower acculturation status increases the risks of hypertension among Chinese immigrants, while other studies have shown the opposite effect or

no effect at all.²⁸ One possible reason behind such inconsistency is that both health and acculturation are complex and multifaceted constructs to be defined or measured precisely.²⁸

Current Literature and Gaps on Acculturation and Asthma

Among the proxies for acculturation, such as birthplace, language, and parent/guardians' acculturation levels, some have shown to have different or even opposite associations with asthma diagnosis and/or asthma attacks. There is a need to examine how acculturation levels, as a summation of these proxies, correlate with asthma management and outcomes for adult Hispanic populations. While this study aims to address this research gap, these previous studies still shed light on potential methods and frameworks for a further look into acculturation and asthma.

Cultural Barriers as Risk Factors for Asthma

In addition to the clinical risk factors for asthma—including genetic susceptibility, exposures to allergens and infections, tobacco and marijuana use—socioeconomic and cultural factors also contribute to asthma and asthma attacks.³² For example, numerous studies have shown that low health literacy predicts poorer clinical outcomes for asthma.⁸⁻¹⁰ For ethnic minority groups, culturally-relevant and family-based factors such as acculturative stress, medication beliefs and concerns, and use of home remedies have also been shown to affect treatment strategies and asthma outcomes.³³ Such findings suggest there exist various cultural barriers to asthma management, indicating that acculturation level as a composite measure of different proxies could affect asthma management and outcomes through various culturally relevant mechanisms.

Birthplace & Length of Time in the U.S.

Based on the National Health and Interview Survey (NHIS) data from 2001 to 2009, Iqbal et al. found asthma diagnosis is positively associated with both being born in the U.S. and a U.S. residency longer than 10 years.¹⁵ This result aligns with previous findings that asthma prevalence

is higher in Western developed countries.³⁴ Iqbal et al. postulated a potential role of acculturation in asthma because longer U.S. residence also correlates with behavior and lifestyle changes that lead to a higher rate of obesity and smoking.¹⁵ Their finding justifies the need to further examine the correlation between asthma and acculturation and suggests obesity and smoking are two possible covariates to consider. In addition, Iqbal et al. included different racial/ethnic groups and a wide age span in a national representative sample, which leaves a research gap to look specifically at the Californian Hispanic adult population.

English Proficiency

One study that examined 318 Hispanic adults with persistent asthma at two large inner-city clinics found a correlation between limited English proficiency and poorer asthma control, increased resource utilization, and lower quality of life scores.¹⁶ In another study that focused more specifically on the elderly Hispanic populations with asthma in New York City and Chicago, lower English proficiency was also found to be associated with poorer medication adherence and worse health outcomes.¹⁷ As one proxy measurement for acculturation levels, language proficiency seems to be positively associated with asthma management—as opposed to the two other proxy measurements described above, birthplace and length of U.S. residence.

Acculturation Levels

There are only two asthma studies, to my knowledge, that examined acculturation as a composite measure among U.S. Hispanic populations and both targeted pediatric patients. The first one was a 2007 study by Martin et al. that looked at the association between asthma prevalence and burden among Mexican American schoolchildren and the acculturation level of their parents/guardians. While Martin et al. targeted the pediatric population, its definition and measurement of variables as well as statistical methods are applicable for exploring acculturation's

association with asthma in the adult population. In their study, acculturation was defined as the process of culture-learning and behavioral adaptation when exposed to a new culture, and it was evaluated based on three proxies: the length of time in the U.S., language preference, and country of birth. Martin et al. identified a strong positive association between parents/guardians' level of acculturation and increased asthma diagnosis and total asthma burden for the child. Among the three proxy measures, foreign birth was found to be the most predictive. Social factors, most significantly parents/guardians' life stress, were also shown to mediate the association between parents/guardians' acculturation level and pediatric asthma outcomes.¹³ This finding suggests that acculturative stress could also act as one of the mechanisms through which acculturation affects asthma among Hispanic adults.

The other study, titled GALA II, examined asthma and pulmonary function among 1,849 Latino youths aged 8-21 from four U.S. urban areas.³⁵ In addition to a list of individual acculturation-relevant proxy measures—including nativity status, age moved to the U.S., language preference, and generation status—an acculturation index was also created as a composite measure of language preference and generation in the U.S. The GALA II study found higher acculturation index to be associated with higher odds of asthma, higher pulmonary function, and decreased bronchodilator response among Latino youths. However, the authors did not provide a justification for using only two of the four acculturation proxies in this study to derive the acculturation index. Moreover, this study and the Martin et al. study described above both focused on the pediatric population and neither examined asthma preventive care or incidences of asthma attacks. Therefore, they provide limited insights into how acculturation as a composite measure, rather than individual proxies, associates with asthma management and outcomes among the adult Hispanic populations.

III. Methodology

Theoretical Framework (Figure 1)

To examine the relationship between acculturation and asthma management among the Hispanic populations in the U.S., I developed a conceptual model (Figure 1) based on the Andersen Behavioral Model for Health Care Utilization.³⁶ The Behavioral Model for Health Care Utilization describes how one's use of health care services is determined by their predisposing characteristics, enabling resources, and need for services on both individual and contextual levels .³⁶ According to Andersen, predisposing characteristics describe social and biological factors that place one in a position that is more or less likely to use health care services, which include one's demographics, social structure, and health beliefs.³⁶ Enabling resources are factors that enable or impede health care utilization.³⁶ Need-related characteristics refer to both perceived need and evaluated need and can directly influence subsequent health care use.³⁶ In addition to these individual-level factors, Andersen's model also includes contextual characteristics at the community level.³⁶ I also draw on economic theory and prior literature from health services research to derive the predictive +/- signs on the arrows for the relationships between the constructs in the diagram. Unmeasured constructs are labeled with dotted lines.

Focal Relationships

This conceptual model depicts three focal relationships between acculturation and its associations with the use of preventive medication for asthma, self-reported asthma attacks, and urgent ED use due to asthma, respectively. According to the Andersen model, acculturation—the multidimensional process of cultural adaptation⁶—can be classified as an individual-level predisposing characteristic.³⁶ All three dependent variables are outcome measures of health care utilization due to asthma. The first dependent variable, preventive medication, refers to the action

of taking a daily medication to control asthma that was prescribed or given by a doctor.³⁷ Preventive medication, which could be oral medicine and inhalers, is different from inhalers used for quick relief.³⁷ The dependent variable in the second focal relationship is self-reported asthma attacks—that is, the respondent reports having had an episode of asthma or an asthma attack in the past 12 months.³⁷ The dependent variable in the third focal relationship is urgent ED use due to asthma, which captures whether a respondent reports having had to visit a hospital emergency room because of asthma in the past 12 months.³⁷

Mechanisms

Across the three focal relationships, the proposed mechanisms through which acculturation affects each dependent variable include acculturative stress, health literacy, and asthma awareness. All three mechanisms are hypothesized to be positively associated with acculturation. As for their relationships with the dependent variables, acculturative stress is hypothesized to be negatively associated with asthma preventive medication use while positively associated with self-reported asthma attacks and ED use due to asthma. Health literacy has exactly the opposite associations with dependent variables, as it is hypothesized to be positively associated with preventive medication use but negatively associated with self-reported asthma attacks and ED visits due to asthma. Asthma awareness, on the other hand, is hypothesized to have positive correlations with all three dependent variables. All three mechanisms could not be measured, as shown by the dotted line.

Acculturative Stress

Acculturative stress—the persistent pressure and psychological conflict an immigrant experiences as they learn the cultural norms of the new country and relinquish their old ones⁵—is predicted to be positively associated with acculturation. As individuals become more acculturated,

they are more likely to experience a higher level of acculturative stress due to increasing awareness of discrimination and rejection, loss of their old cultural norms, experience of intergenerational family conflicts, and weakened social ties with communities from the home country.^{38,39} The increasing acculturative stress during the prolonged process of acculturation is further supported by research findings showing that higher acculturation is associated with worsened mental health⁴⁰ and increased substance use and abuse^{41,42} among the Hispanic populations.

Higher acculturative stress is hypothesized to predict worse asthma management and outcomes among Hispanic adults based on findings of a pediatric study that examined asthma morbidity in Latino children.¹³ This pediatric study found that higher acculturative stress of the caregivers was associated with worse pediatric asthma outcomes, including a greater likelihood of having an asthma diagnosis, more frequent ED visits due to asthma, and higher asthma morbidity.¹³ Although the effect of acculturative stress on asthma outcomes among adults has not been explored, a similar relationship between acculturative stress and asthma management and outcomes can be hypothesized. Therefore, acculturative stress is predicted to associate with lower likelihood of taking asthma preventive medication and higher likelihood of having self-reported asthma attacks and ED use due to asthma.

<u>Health Literacy</u>

The second mechanism through which acculturation is proposed to be correlated with asthma management and outcomes is health literacy. Health literacy refers to the ability to "obtain and translate [health-related] knowledge and information" to achieve good health outcomes and should be "appropriate to the individual and system contexts"¹³. People with higher levels of acculturation are likely to have accumulated more comprehensive knowledge of the health care system as they have internalized more of the host culture's norms. Indeed, previous research has

shown that lower acculturation is correlated with worse health literacy¹⁴. Inadequate health literacy, in turn, has been identified as a risk factor for numerous health conditions¹⁵⁻¹⁷, including asthma¹⁷. Therefore, low health literacy is hypothesized to mediate the associations between low acculturation and worse asthma management (i.e., lower likelihood of taking preventive medication for asthma) and worse asthma outcomes (i.e., higher likelihood of self-reported asthma attacks and ED visits).

<u>Asthma Awareness</u>

A closely related but distinct mechanism is asthma awareness, which specifically refers to the knowledge of asthma-related health information-such as risk factors, diagnosis, and management—as well as the close monitoring of one's own asthma symptoms.⁴³ Just like how greater acculturation is associated with better health literacy, a similar positive association between acculturation and asthma-specific awareness is expected because asthma-related knowledge is likely to increase as one's overall health knowledge increases. In a study that focused on ethnic minorities of low socioeconomic status, researchers found that this group sometimes has a poorer understanding of asthma, which means they underestimate the importance of its control and often fail to recognize underlying asthma symptoms.⁴³ This finding not only further supports the proposed positive association between acculturation and asthma awareness, but also explains why people of low asthma awareness could have better self-reported asthma outcomes while presenting worse clinical severity for asthma.⁴³ Thus, compared to those with a poorer understanding of asthma, more acculturated immigrants are hypothesized to be more likely to take preventive medication, report respiratory symptoms as asthma attacks, and seek emergency care in a timely manner, due to heightened asthma awareness.

It is important to note that while health literacy and asthma awareness are highly correlated, they have opposite effects on asthma outcomes as shown in the second and third focal relationships. This is because self-reported asthma attacks and ED use reflect whether someone recognizes and rates their symptoms as an asthma attack and seeks care without delayed presentation to medical attention. While people with better health literacy are less likely to experience asthma emergencies, they are also more likely to recognize, report, and act on early signs of asthma symptoms due to higher asthma awareness, which explains why these people may end up reporting more incidences of asthma attacks and ED use due to asthma in retrospective survey questions.

Confounders to the Focal Relationship

Both individual and contextual confounders are included in this model. Individual characteristics are predisposing characteristics, enabling factors, and need-related characteristics that vary from person to person, whereas contextual confounders are two other characteristics on the community or environmental level. The confounders across three focal relationships are kept the same for consistency.

Predisposing Characteristics:

The individual-level predisposing characteristics included in this model are gender, age, and marital status. Previous studies found that men have higher levels of acculturation and are less likely to have severe asthma.⁴⁴ Men have also been shown to be more likely to use and adhere to preventive medication for cardiovascular disease,⁴⁵ although the gender difference in the use of asthma preventive medication has not yet been explored.

As for age, while the correlation between acculturation and age is undetermined, both prescription drug use⁴⁶ and medication adherence increase with age,^{47,48} which suggests a positive association between age and preventive medication use for asthma. Prior research also shows that

the probability of severe asthma increases with age among asthmatic adults⁴⁹ and asthma attacks are more likely in people in the 35-64 age group,⁵⁰ suggesting an overall positive associations between age and asthma attacks/ED use for asthma.

Turning next to marital status, although no studies have examined marriage rates by acculturation levels among Hispanic adults, a 2016 report from the U.S. Census Bureau found foreign-born people to be more likely to have ever married than native-born counterparts (76% vs. 67%) and less likely to have ever divorced (20% vs. 36%) or widowed (7% vs. 7%).⁵¹ Higher acculturation, commonly measured by the proxy of being native-born, can be predicted to associate with lower likelihood of being married. Married individuals are more likely to use preventive care⁵² and report better physical and mental functioning;⁵³ a similarly positive association can be hypothesized for being married and having better asthma preventive care as well as outcomes.

Enabling Factors:

Enabling factors on the individual level include education, health insurance, employment status and income. Greater acculturation has been shown to be positively associated with educational attainment as greater identification with U.S. cultural values improves the likelihood that adolescents achieve higher educational achievement.⁵⁴ Since education level is positively associated adequate asthma control,⁵⁵ acculturation is predicted to be positively associated with asthma management and negatively associated with incidences of asthma attacks or urgent ED use due to asthma symptoms.

As for health insurance, Hispanic individuals with higher acculturation are more likely to have insurance coverage and use different types of healthcare services,⁶ which include prescription drugs for asthma prevention. Moreover, insurance coverage is associated with improved health outcomes, while having no insurance coverage remains a barrier to asthma management.⁵⁶ Among

those insured, private insurance predicts fewer asthma-related ED visits when compared to public insurance like Medicaid.⁵⁷

Greater acculturation is significantly positively associated with higher likelihood of being employed for Hispanic adults in California.⁵⁸ For individuals with asthma, full-time employment has been found to associate with less asthma medication use but also less symptomatic asthma.⁵⁹ In addition, being unemployed has been shown to associate with a higher likelihood of having ED visits in the past 12 months among those who have chronic diseases such as congestive heart disease and stroke;⁶⁰ a similar positive association between unemployment and a higher likelihood of ED visits for asthma can be hypothesized.

Highly acculturated U.S. Latino adults also have higher income compared to their less acculturated counterparts.⁶¹ Such income disparity across acculturation levels is a major confounder in this study because lower income not only contributes to perceived financial burden with asthma medication, but also acts as a risk factor for adverse asthma outcomes, even when holding constant race, education, and stress, for both children and adults.^{62,63}

<u>Need-Related Characteristics:</u>

Perceived health status, diagnosed comorbidities, current smoking status, and psychological distress are included in this model to represent perceived need and evaluated need, respectively. According to Andersen, perceived need for health services is people's own view of their "general health, functional state and illness symptoms," while evaluated need describes "professional assessments and objective measurements of patients' health status."³⁶ Acculturation is associated with both improved perceived health status⁶, higher likelihood of smoking,⁶⁴ more psychological distress,⁶⁵ and increased diagnoses for comorbid conditions such as hypertension⁶⁶ and obesity⁶⁷, among the Latino populations.

Despite similarly positive associations with acculturation, these four need-related characteristics are predicted to have different effects on asthma management and outcomes. Since individuals with better perceived health likely view themselves in good functional states and thus have fewer asthma-related concerns, they are less likely to take preventive medication or report incidences of asthma attacks and ED visits. On the other hand, comorbidities increase overall medication adherence,⁶⁸ which would imply a positive association between comorbidities and asthma preventive medication use. Moreover, comorbidities like obesity have been shown to be risk factors for asthma attacks⁶⁹ as well as subsequent asthma ED visits. While it is unknown how smoking affects asthma preventive medication use, smoking has long been proven to worsen asthma symptoms, trigger asthma attacks, and damage lung functions in the long term.⁷⁰ As for distress, psychological problems have been shown to positively correlate with difficulties in achieving the objectives of asthma therapy suggested by current guidelines and worse asthma outcomes, and a bidirectional influence could potentially explain the interplay between psychological distress and negative asthma outcomes.⁷¹

Contextual-Level Characteristics:

Two contextual-level characteristics, co-ethnic support and air pollutants, were also included in this study. Co-ethnic support refers to "a collection of [social] ties...for people of the same racial and ethnic origin" and it has been shown to be diminishing as one becomes more acculturated.⁷² Diminished co-ethnic support could exacerbate acculturative stress,³² one of the proposed mechanisms in this model through which higher acculturation might worsen asthma management and outcomes. Turning next to air pollutants, previous research found that lower acculturation is associated with higher risk of exposure to air pollutants,⁷³ which has been

identified as a barrier to effective asthma management and a risk factor of asthma atatcks.⁷⁴ Both contextual-level constructs included in this study are unmeasured, as labeled with dotted lines.



Figure 1: Conceptual Framework

Testable Hypotheses

H1: Among Hispanic adults with current asthma, individuals with higher acculturation are more



level contounders

H2: Among Hispanic adults with current asthma, individuals with higher acculturation are less

likely to report having had asthma attacks.

likely to take daily preventive medication for asthma.



H3: The hypothesized positive relationship between acculturation and self-reported asthma attacks

is weakened by whether an individual takes preventive medication for asthma.



H4: Among Hispanic adults with current asthma, individuals with higher acculturation are less likely to report using ED due to asthma.



H5: The hypothesized positive relationship between acculturation and self-reported ED use for asthma symptoms is weakened by whether an individual takes preventive medication for asthma.



Data Description & Analytic Sample

I used the California Health Interview Survey (CHIS), which is a state-level cross-sectional household interview survey with a target population of non-institutionalized individuals living in residential households within 58 counties of California.⁷⁵ The timeframe I used for this study was from 2011 to 2016. Prior to 2019, CHIS selected samples based on the dual-frame random-digit-dial (RDD) technique within geographic stratum.⁷⁵ CHIS also strategically oversampled certain ethnic, gender, and immigrant groups to better represent minorities. Considering the diverse immigrant populations in California, interviews were conducted in six languages (English, Spanish, Chinese, Korean, Vietnamese, and Tagalog) through computer-assisted telephone interviewing (CATI) system, continually over two-year cycles.⁷⁶ The adult questionnaire took 42 minutes on average to complete, which potentially contributes to the low overall adult response rate between 5%-15% from 2011 to 2016.⁷⁷⁻⁸⁰ The publicly available data files, as well as survey questionnaires, can be downloaded from the UCLA portal for free.

This study combined four cycles of adult data from 2011 to 2016. More recent data, including CHIS 2017-2018 and the cycles afterward, were not used because two outcome variables for this study (i.e., preventive medication use for asthma, ED service use due to asthma) were

removed from PUFs for confidentiality purposes. The analytic sample comprised individuals aged 18 and above who self-identified as Latino/Hispanic and had current asthma. Among these individuals, those with missing responses to any measures of the independent variable (i.e., acculturation) or the dependent variables (i.e., asthma preventive medication, self-reported asthma attacks, and ED use due to asthma) were also excluded.

Analytic Sample Derivation

After pooling adult sample data files of our study period, we identified a total of 125,264 adult respondents (ages ≥ 18 years) who completed CHIS interviews between June 2011 and December 2016. We then restricted to respondents who self-reported to be Latino/Hispanic (N=27,787). Of these, we further restricted to those who have ever been told by doctor or other healthcare professional to have asthma (N=3,607). Moreover, we excluded those who answered no to the survey question "whether you still have asthma as people can outgrow childhood asthma when they get older or experience remissions despite an asthma diagnosis in the past." We restricted our sample to respondents with current asthma (N=2,005) because this study examined asthma management and related outcomes, which did not apply to those who no longer experience asthma symptoms or need asthma treatment. None of these respondents had missing values for any measures of the key independent variable (i.e., acculturation) and the dependent variables (i.e., asthma preventive medication, self-reported asthma attacks, and ED use due to asthma). Eight respondents were excluded due to missing values in one of the model covariates (i.e., psychological distress in the past year). The final analytic sample included 1,997 respondents who self-identified as Latino/Hispanic and had current asthma at the time of survey.







*More recent data, including CHIS 2017-2018 and the cycles afterward, were not used because the outcome variables (i.e., preventive medication use for asthma, ED service use due to asthma) were removed from public use files (PUF) to confidential data.

Measures (Table 1)

Acculturation. Acculturation was derived from three measures, birthplace, U.S. residency, and language at home, using the algorithm from a 2021 acculturation study based on CHIS.⁴⁰

Although the 2021 study has been cited by more than ten papers, this algorithm has not undergone a validation study. The total acculturation score is between 0 to 5, with 0 being the least acculturated and 5 being the most acculturated, and it can be further broken down into two parts. First, birthplace & U.S. Residency together generate a score between 0-3: foreign-born with a U.S. residency less than 5 years is 0; foreign-born with a U.S. residency between 5 to 9 years is 1; foreign-born with a U.S. residency longer than 9 years is 2; U.S. born is 3, and length of U.S. residency is not asked because these people are U.S. citizens. Secondly, language at home has a score between 0-2, and it is measured using the survey question, "What languages do you speak at home?"⁸¹ From the responses of my analytic sample, I constructed three ordinal categories: Spanish only is 0, Spanish & English is 1, and English only is 2.

Adding up the scores from birthplace & U.S. residency (0-3) and language at home (0-2) was the total acculturation score, with ordinal levels from 0 to 5. The acculturation score was further dichotomized into the "less acculturated" group for those between 0 to 3 and the "more acculturated" group for those who scored 4 or 5.

Preventive medication for asthma. This dependent variable was a binary outcome measure that was operationalized by the survey question, "Are you now taking a daily medication to control your asthma that was prescribed or given to you by a doctor?" According to the question description, the interviewer also clarified the definition of preventive medication as oral medicine and inhalers "different from inhalers used for quick relief."⁸¹ It was only asked for individuals with asthma diagnosis. The response options were "Yes" or "No."

Self-reported asthma attacks. This dependent variable was also a binary outcome measure, using the survey question, "During the past 12 months, have you had an episode of asthma or an asthma attack?"⁸¹ The interviewers were not instructed to explain what signs or symptoms count

as an asthma attack, and thus its definition was open to interpretation by the respondent. This question was only asked for those with asthma diagnosis, and response options were "Yes" or "No."

ED use due to asthma. This dependent variable was also a binary outcome measure, using the survey question, "During the past 12 months, have you had to visit a hospital emergency room because of your asthma?" This question was under the "asthma" section and specifically asked about ED use due to asthma, not ED use in general. It was only asked for those with asthma diagnosis. Response options were "Yes" or "No."

Mechanisms. All three mechanisms, acculturative stress, health literacy, and asthma awareness, were unmeasured. Due to the limitation of using secondary data, no survey questions in CHIS can be appropriately operationalized to measure these three mechanisms.

Predisposing characteristics. The *gender* measure used self-identified gender from the survey and was constructed as a female indicator (female =1, male=0). The second construct, *age*, was an ordinal measure as respondents' self-reported ages were only reported as a recoded range of five years in the publicly available files. This study further recoded age ranges into four ordinal groups: 18-24, 25-34, 35-64, and 65+. Turning next to *marital status*, a 4-category constructed variable in CHIS was recoded into three categories: 1) married/living with partner, 2) widowed/separated/divorced, 3) never married. Since the protective effects of marriage on health has been theorized to act through social, psychological, and economic support,⁵² "married" and "living with partner" were combined because both could reflect such support to some extent.

Enabling factors. Education was assessed as an ordinal measure through operationalization of the question, "What is the highest grade of education you have completed and received credit for?" The responses were organized into four ordinal levels: less than high school =1, high school graduate =2, some college/vocational =3, college graduate or higher =4. As

private insurance has been shown to produce better asthma outcomes than public insurance,⁵⁷ *Insured* was a categorical variable that described the current insurance type at the time of survey: 1) private insurance coverage; 2) public insurance coverage only; 3) Uninsured. Turning next to *employment*, it was a full-time employment indictor variable (full-time employed=1, not full-time employed=0). Only respondents who reported working for more than 21 hours per week at the time of survey were coded as full-time employed; elsewise, those who were unemployed, employed but not at work, working part-time (\leq 20 hours per week) were coded as 0. and The final enabling factor, *income*, was a using a constructed variable in CHIS that recoded respondents' best estimates of their household's total annual income from all sources before taxes in the previous year in percentage to the federal poverty line.⁸¹ Since this study combined six years of data from 2011 to 2016, having an income measure in percentage of federal poverty at the time of survey would eliminate time-series effects such as inflation.

Need-related characteristics. The construct of *perceived health status* was binary, recoding the survey question, "Would you say that in general your health is excellent, very good, good, fair, or poor?"⁸¹ The response options were a five-point scale: poor =1, fair =2, good =3, very good =4, and excellent =5. Poor and fair were recoded into an indicator for poor perceived health (perceived health as poor/fair=1), and good, very good, and excellent were recoded as 0 for the indicator perceived health as poor or fair. *Smoking* was measured as an indicator variable, using a survey question asking if respondents were current smokers at the time of survey (Smoking=1, Non-smoking=0). *Psychological distress* was also an indicator variable using a constructed variable in CHIS that determines whether someone likely had psychological distress in the past year, based on the Kessler (K6) scale: if score was equal to or larger than 13, psychological distress=0. *Diagnosed comorbidities* was also measured

as an indicator variable (comorbidities $\geq 1 = 1$, no comorbidities = 0) if an individual has reported any diagnoses of hypertension, diabetes, any kind of heart disease, and heart failure/congestive heart failure (CHF), all of which could potentially exacerbate asthma outcomes.

Contextual-level characteristics. Both *co-ethnic support* and *air pollutants* were unmeasured. Co-ethnic support could not be operationalized from any measures in CHIS. On the other hand, air pollutants could be proxied using zip codes, but this level of geographic identifiers has restricted access in CHIS data files and thus could not be obtained. Potential bias from unmeasured confounders will be further discussed in the "limitations" section.

Construct	Measures Available	Hypothesized Relationship with Dependent Variables
Acculturation	 Acculturation level, ordinal Less acculturated (index ≤ 3)=0 More acculturated (index ≥ 4)=1 Acculturation Index Algorithm Birthplace & U.S. Residency (0-3) Foreign born, U.S. residency < 5 years =0 Foreign born, U.S. residency 5-9 years =1 Foreign born, U.S. residency > 9 years =2 U.S. born (3) Language at home (0-2) Spanish only =0 English and Spanish =1 English only =2 	(+) for preventive meds, self-reported asthma attacks and ED use due to asthma
Preventive Meds	Taking a daily preventive medication for asthma (not the inhaler for quick relief), binary No =0 Yes =1	N/A
Self-Reported Asthma Attacks	Have had one or more asthma attacks in the past 12 months, binary • No =0 • Yes =1	N/A
ED Use Due to Asthma	Visited the hospital emergency room for asthma in the past 12 months, binary No =0 Yes =1	N/A

Table 1: Table of constructs and their associated measures

A 1/ /	1	
Acculturative	Unmeasured	(-) for preventive meds
Stress		(+) for self-reported
		asthma attacks and ED
		use due to asthma
Health Literacy	Unmeasured	(+) for preventive meds
		(-) for self-reported
		asthma attacks and ED
		use due to asthma
Asthma	Unmeasured	(+) for preventive meds,
Awareness		self-reported asthma
		attacks and ED use due
		to asthma
Gender	Self-reported gender, binary	(-) for preventive meds
Gender	 Male =0 	(+) for self-reported
	 Female =1 	asthma attacks and ED
A = =		use due to asthma
Age	Self-reported age at time of survey, continuous	(+) for preventive meds
		(+) for self-reported
		asthma attacks and ED
		use due to asthma
Marital Status	Marital status, categorical	[married]
	 Married/living with partner 	(+) for preventive meds
	 Separated/widowed/divorced 	(-) for self-reported
	 Never married 	asthma attacks and ED
		use due to asthma
Education	Education attainment, ordinal	(+) for preventive meds
	Less than high school =1	(-) for self-reported
	 High school graduate =2 	asthma attacks and ED
	 Some college/vocational school =3 	use due to asthma
	 College graduate or higher =4 	
Employment	Full-time employment, binary	(+) for preventive meds
2	 Full-time employed (≥21 hours/week) =1 	(-) for self-reported
	 Not full-time employed (asthma attacks and ED
		use due to asthma
Insured	Current Insurance Type, categorical	[private insurance]
msureu	 Private insurance coverage 	(+) for preventive meds
	 Public insurance coverage only 	(-) for self-reported
	 I ubic insurance coverage only Uninsured 	asthma attacks and ED
	- Omnsuleu	
		use due to asthma
Incomo	Household annual income (in 0/ to federal	(1) for moverting mode
Income	Household annual income (in % to federal	(+) for preventive meds
	poverty line)	(-) for self-reported
		asthma attacks and ED
		use due to asthma
Perceived	Perceived health status as fair or poor, binary	(+) for preventive meds
Health Status	Poor/Fair =1	

	 Good/Very Good/Excellent =0 	(+) for self-reported asthma attacks and ED use due to asthma
Smoking	Current smoker indicator Current smoker =1 Current non-smoker =0	(+) for self-reported asthma attacks and ED use due to asthma
Psychological Distress	 Likely had psychological distress in past year Psychological distress =1 No psychological distress =0 	 (-) for preventive meds (+) for self-reported asthma attacks and ED use due to asthma
Diagnosed Comorbidities	Indicator for any diagnoses of hypertension, diabetes, any kind of heart disease, and heart failure/congestive heart failure ■ Comorbidities ≥1 =1 ■ Comorbidities= 0 =0	 (+) for preventive meds (+) for self-reported asthma attacks and ED use due to asthma
Co-ethnic Support	Unmeasured	 (+) for preventive meds (-) for self-reported asthma attacks and ED use due to asthma
Air Pollutants	Unmeasured	(?) for preventive meds(+) for self-reportedasthma attacks and EDuse due to asthma

Analytic Plan

Logistic regression model was used since all three outcome variables were dichotomous indicators. Regression models incorporated survey weights to correct for unequal selection probabilities and differential nonresponse in CHIS sampling and data collection. The basic models for the three focal relationships are:

Pr(Preventive Meds=1) = $\beta_0 + \beta_1 X_A + \beta_2 X_C + E$

Pr(Self-Reported Asthma Attacks=1) = $\beta_0 + \beta_1 X_A + \beta_2 X_C + E$

Pr(ED Use Due to Asthma=1) = $\beta_0 + \beta_1 X_A + \beta_2 X_C + E$

where X_A represents the acculturation score, X_C represents all confounders, and E represents the error terms. The three basic models aim to test H1, H2, and H4. To test H3 and H5 in the second

and third focal relationship, the following two models expanded on the basic models to include a dummy X_P , for the use of asthma preventive medication, as a control variable:

Pr(Self-Reported Asthma Attacks=1) = $\beta_0 + \beta_1 X_A + \beta_2 X_C + \beta_3 X_P + E$

Pr(ED Use Due to Asthma=1) = $\beta_0 + \beta_1 X_A + \beta_2 X_C + \beta_3 X_P + E$

All regression models were performed in Stata Version 17.0. Odds ratios would be reported to present the predicted probabilities of taking daily preventive medication for asthma, having self-reported asthma attacks, and visiting ED due to asthma for each acculturation level.

IV. RESULTS

Results of Descriptive Analyses

Sample Characteristics

Table 1 presents weighted descriptive characteristics of the analytic sample and bivariate comparisons in outcomes and covariates by acculturation level. The study sample included 1,997 respondents who were self-identified Latino/Hispanic with current asthma at the time of survey, equivalent to a weighted N=572,316 individuals in California (Table 1). The majority were female (66.4%) and aged between 35-64 years old (47.4%). Approximately 64.8% of the weighted study sample were classified as having an acculturation score of 4 or 5 (i.e., "more acculturated"), while the remaining 35.2% were classified as having an acculturation score of 0-3 (i.e., "less acculturated").

Individuals in the more acculturated group were more likely than those identified as less acculturated to speak English only at home (51.5% vs. 0%) and be born in the U.S. (97.8% vs. 6.7%) (p<0.001). No one in the more acculturated group spoke non-English only at home (vs. 51.9%

in the less acculturated group) or spent less than nine years in this the U.S. (vs. 6.3% [2.3% less than five years and 4.0% between five to nine years] in the less acculturated group) (p<0.001).

Outcome Measures by Acculturation Level

Overall, almost half of the respondents reported taking daily preventive medication for asthma (45.9%) and having had asthma attacks in the past 12 months (47.3%), while 14.2% visited ER or urgent care for asthma in the past 12 months.

The proportions of individuals who took daily preventive medication (44.6% vs. 48.3%, p=0.45), having had any asthma attacks in the past 12 months (44.3% vs. 52.8%, p=0.069), and having visited the ER for asthma symptoms (12.2% vs. 18.0%, p=0.16) were lower in the more acculturated group than in the less acculturated group. However, these differences were not statistically significant.

Key Covariates by Acculturation Level

Compared with the more acculturated individuals, those in the less acculturated group were poorer (44.1% with a household income below 100% FPL vs. 23.3% in the more acculturated group, p<0.001), older (16.0% aged 65 years or older vs. 7.4% in the more acculturated group, p<0.001), and less educated (53.1% with an education level lower than high school vs. 12.0% in the more acculturated group, p<0.001). The majority (63.0%) of the less acculturated individuals were married or living with a partner (vs. 42.7% in the more acculturated group), and 16.7% were never married (vs. 42.2% in the more acculturated group) (p<0.001). More than half (52.3%) of the more acculturated individuals were employed full-time (vs. 36.3% in the less acculturated group, p<0.001). While both groups had low uninsurance rates (16.9% and 11.6% for the less and more acculturated groups, respectively), the more acculturated group was more likely to have private insurance (50.8% vs. 30.8% of the less acculturated group). Individuals in the more acculturated group were less likely than those in the less acculturated group to report "fair" or "poor" health (33.9% vs. 62.5%, p<0.001) and have one or more comorbid conditions (33.8% vs. 52.9%, p<0.001). The more acculturated group also had a smaller proportion of individuals who reported having had psychological distress in past year (13.6% vs. 18.8% in the less acculturated group, p=0.11). More acculturated group was also almost three times as likely to be current smoker (13.8% vs. 4.9% in the less acculturated group, p=0.0012).

Results of Regression Analyses

Asthma preventive medication use

In unadjusted analysis, no significant association between acculturation level and asthma preventive medication use was found (odds ratio (odds ratio [OR]=0.86, 95% CI = 0.59-1.26; Table 2). After controlling for sociodemographic characteristics, need-related factors and years, the association between acculturation and asthma preventive medication use became significant; more specifically, the odds for individuals in the more acculturated group to take daily medication to control asthma was 1.67 times the odds for less acculturated individuals (95% CI = 1.06-2.66; Table 3). This finding persisted when further adjusting for any asthma attacks in the past 12 months (OR=1.69; 95% CI = 1.06-2.68) or any ER visits due to asthma in the past 12 months (OR=1.69; 95% CI = 1.07-2.66).

In adjusted models, household income levels as percent to federal poverty line (FPL) was negatively associated with asthma preventive medication use (Table 3). Females were more likely to use preventive asthma medication than males (p=0.0421). Compared to individuals who were married or living with a partner, those who were widowed, divorced, or separated were also more likely to take preventive asthma medication (p=0.033). In addition, as shown in Model 2, having had asthma attacks in past 12 months had a significantly positive association with taking asthma
preventive medication (OR=2.10; 95% CI = 1.43-3.08). Similarly, Model 3 shows that having visited the ER for asthma in past 12 months was positively associated with taking asthma preventive medication (OR=2.88; 95% CI = 1.42-5.83).

Asthma attacks in past 12 months

Unadjusted analysis showed no statistically significant association between having had asthma attacks in the past 12 months and acculturation level (OR=0.71, 95% CI = 0.50-1.02; Table 2). As shown in Table 4, the association between acculturation levels and having had asthma attacks in past year remained nonsignificant in Model 1 controlling for sociodemographic and need-related factors, (OR=0.96, 95% CI: 0.62-1.47), and in Model 2 that further adjusted for taking daily medication to control asthma (OR=0.87, 95% CI: 0.56-1.34).

In the fully adjusted model, age and gender were significantly associated with having had asthma attacks (Table 4, Model 2). Specifically, the odds of reporting any asthma attacks in past 12 months for people aged between 35 and 64 years old were at 2.67 times the odds for those between 18 and 25 years old (95% CI =1.53-4.68). The odds for females to have had asthma attacks in past 12 months was 2.09 times the odds for males (95% CI = 1.36-3.20). In addition, taking daily medication to control asthma was positively associated with having reported any asthma attacks in past 12 months (OR=2.13; 95% CI = 1.44-3.15).

ER visits for asthma in past 12 months

We found no statistically significant association between acculturation and ER visits for asthma in the past year in unadjusted model (OR=0.63, 95% CI = 0.34-1.15). As shown in Table 5, the association between acculturation levels and having visited ER for asthma in past year remained nonsignificant in Model 1 controlling for sociodemographic and need-related factors

(OR=1.07, 95% CI, 0.48-2.37), and in Model 2 that further adjusted for taking daily medication to control asthma (OR=0.98, 95% CI: 0.44-2.22).

In the fully adjusted model, current smoker status and perceived health status were significantly associated with having had any ER visits for asthma (Table 5, Model 2). Specifically, for current smokers, the odds of visiting the ER for asthma in past 12 months were 0.18 times the odds for current non-smoker (95% CI, 0.06-0.54). For people whose perceived health status was "fair" or "poor," the odds to have any ER visits due to asthma in past 12 month was 2.35 times the odds for those with good/very good/excellent perceived health status (95% CI = 1.12-4.94). In addition, taking daily medication to control asthma was positively associated with having visited the ER for asthma in past 12 months (OR=2.81; 95% CI = 1.44-5.46).

Table 1 Weighted Descriptive Statistics for Pooled Sample of California Hispanic/Latino Adults with CurrentAsthma, CHIS 2011–2016

Sample Characteristics	Total	Less Acculturated ^a	More Acculturated	P ^b
Sample size, n (%) Weighted frequency, n (%)	1,997 572,316	714 (35.8) 201,251 (35.2)	1283 (64.2) 371,064 (64.8)	
Outcomes	072,010	201,201 (33.2)	571,001 (01.0)	
Taking daily preventive asthma medicine, %	45.9	48.3	44.6	0.45
Asthma attacks in past 12 months, %	47.3	52.8	44.3	0.069
Visited ER for asthma in past 12 months, %	14.2	18.0	12.2	0.16
Variables Used to Construct the Acculturation Score	1112	10.0	12.2	0.10
Language(s) spoken at home, %				< 0.001
English only	33.4	0	51.5	
English and Other	48.3	48.1	48.5	
Non-English only	18.3	51.9	0	
Birthplace & Length of time in the US. %	10.5	0119	0	< 0.001
<5 years	0.8	2.3	0	<0.001
5-9 years	1.4	4.0	0	
>9 years	32.0	87.0	2.2	
Born in the US	65.8	6.7	97.8	
Predisposing Factors	05.0	0.7	71.0	
Age, %				< 0.001
18-25 years	24.1	7.0	33.4	<0.001
26-34 years	18.0	11.1	21.7	
35-64 years	47.4	65.8	37.5	
≥65 years	10.5	16.0	7.4	
Female, %	66.4	67.8	65.7	0.64
Marital Status, %	00.4	07.0	05.7	< 0.04
Married/living with partner	49.9	63.0	42.7	<0.001
Widowed/separated/divorced	16.9	20.3	15.0	
Never married	33.3	16.7	42.2	
Enabling factors	55.5	10.7	72.2	
Education, %				< 0.001
Less than high school	26.5	53.1	12.0	<0.001
High school	20.3	18.2	28.8	
Some college/vocational school	30.2	18.2	36.4	
Bachelor's degree or higher	18.3	10.0	22.7	
Current insurance type, %	10.5	10.0	22.1	< 0.001
Uninsured	13.5	16.9	11.6	<0.001
Public only ^c	42.8	52.3	37.6	
Private	43.8	30.8	50.8	
Full-time employed, %	46.7	36.3	52.3	0.001
Household income, %	40.7	50.5	52.5	< 0.001
<100% FPL	30.6	44.1	23.3	<0.001
<100% FPL 100-199% FPL	26.8	44.1 34.4	23.3 22.7	
200-299% FPL	14.6	54.4 8.8	17.7	
>300% FPL	28.0	8.8 12.7	36.3	
	28.0	12.7	30.5	
Need-related factors	44.0	62.5	22.0	<0.001
Perceived health as fair/poor, %	44.0	62.5	33.9	< 0.001
Comorbidities ≥1, % ^d	40.5	52.9	33.8	< 0.001
Current smoker, %	10.6	4.9	13.6	0.0012
Any psychological distress in past year, % °	15.4	18.8	13.6	0.11

+p<.1 * p<.05 ** p<.01

Abbreviations: ER, Emergency Room FPL, Federal Poverty Line

a. Less acculturated group included individuals with an acculturation score of 0-3, while more acculturated included those with a score of 4 or 5.

b. Adjusted Wald test used to compare value for less acculturated group to more acculturated group.

c. Public insurance included Medi-Cal (Medicaid), Medicare, Children's Health Insurance Program (CHIP) and other public programs.

d. Comorbid conditions included were diagnoses of hypertension, diabetes, any kind of heart disease, and heart failure/congestive heart failure.

e. Likelihood of psychological distress in the past year was based on the Kessler (K6) scale (if score was equal to or larger than 13).

Table 2. Weighted Logistic Regressions^a to Estimate the Unadjusted Association Between Acculturation and Asthma Outcomes using a Pooled Sample of California Hispanic/Latino Adults with Current Asthma, CHIS 2011–2016

	Take daily medication to		<u>Asthma</u>	Asthma attacks in past 12		Visited ER for asthma in past	
	<u>co</u>	<u>ntrol asthma</u>		months		12 months	
	OR	95% CI	OR	95% CI	OR	95% CI	
Acculturation							
Less acculturated b	Reference	e	Referenc	e	Reference	2	
More acculturated	0.86	0.59 - 1.26	0.71^{+}	0.50-1.02	0.63	0.34-1.15	

+p<.1 *p<.05 **p<.01

Abbreviations: ER, Emergency Room OR, Odds Ratios CI, Confidence Interval

a. The study sample included 1,997 respondents who were self-identified Latino/Hispanic with current asthma at the time of survey, equivalent to a weighted N=573,316 individuals in California. Weighted logistic regression models was performed using the "*svy*" command in Stata 17 statistic software.

b. Less acculturated group included individuals with an acculturation score of 0-3, while more acculturated included those with a score of 4 or 5.

	Takes Daily Medication to Control Asthma						
	Model 1		Mo	<u>Model 2</u> (Model 1 + Any asthma attacks in past 12 months)		<u>Model 3</u> (Model 1 + Any ER visits for asthma in past 12 months)	
	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	(Controlled for all covariates)					
	OR	95% CI	OR	95% CI	OR	95% CI	
Acculturation							
Less acculturated ^b	Reference		Reference		Reference		
More acculturated	1.67*	1.06-2.66	1.69*	1.06-2.68	1.69*	1.07-2.66	
Asthma Outcomes							
Predisposing Factors							
Age							
18-25	Reference		Reference		Reference		
26-34	1.75	0.88-3.47	1.63	0.82-3.23	1.60	0.82-3.10	
35-64	1.38	0.79-2.38	1.18	0.68-2.04	1.24	0.72-2.11	
65+	1.47	0.69-3.11	1.43	0.66-3.09	1.37	0.65-2.91	
Female (vs. Male)	1.54*	1.02-2.33	1.37	0.89-2.10	1.53	1.00-2.33	
Marital status							
Married/living with partner	Reference		Reference		Reference		
Widowed/separated/divorced	0.58*	0.35-0.96	.64+	0.38-1.08	0.60^{+}	0.36-1.01	
Never married	0.84	0.50-1.41	.90	0.54-1.51	0.83	0.50-1.40	
Enabling Factors							
Education							
Less than high school	Reference		Reference		Reference		
High school	0.93	0.54-1.61	0.86	0.49-1.49	0.94	0.54-1.64	
Some college/vocational school	0.66	0.37-1.18	0.62	0.34-1.11	0.61+	0.35-1.05	

Table 3. Weighted Logistic Regression^a to Estimate the Adjusted Association Between Acculturation and Likelihood of Taking Daily Medication to Control Asthma, CHIS 2011–2016

Bachelor's degree or higher	0.65	0.31-1.34	0.59	0.28-1.24	0.60	0.29-1.23
Current insurance types						
Uninsured	Reference		Reference		Reference	
Public only	1.74+	0.92-3.29	1.71+	0.91-3.20	1.71+	0.92-3.16
Private	1.73	0.87-3.43	1.75	0.88-3.47	1.73	0.89-3.39
Full-time employed (vs. part-time	0.83	0.55-1.26	0.84	0.55-1.28	0.84	0.55-1.28
employed, unemployed)						
Household income						
<100% FPL	Reference		Reference		Reference	
100-199% FPL	0.74	0.45-1.23	0.72	0.43-1.20	0.79	0.48-1.31
200-299% FPL	0.50*	0.27-0.93	0.48*	0.26-0.90	0.48*	0.27-0.88
>300% FPL	0.42**	0.23-0.76	0.42**	0.23-0.77	0.45**	0.25-0.82
Need-related Factors						
Perceived health as fair/poor (vs.	1.35	0.86-2.12	1.26	0.80-1.98	1.22	0.77-1.92
good/very good/excellent)						
Comorbidities ≥ 1 (vs. 0) ^c	1.39	0.87-2.21	1.48	0.92-2.39	1.47+	0.93-2.32
Current smoker (vs. current non-	0.76	0.42-1.37	0.75	0.42-1.34	0.86	0.48-1.57
smoker)						
Psychological distress in past year	1.15	0.70-1.88	1.10	0.67-1.79	1.10	0.66-1.86
(vs. no) ^d						
Asthma attacks in past 12 months	—	_	2.10***	1.43-3.08	—	—
(vs. no)						
Visited ER for asthma in past 12	—	—	—	—	2.88**	1.42-5.83
months (vs. no)						
Years						
2011	Reference		Reference		Reference	
2012	1.90*	1.16-3.10	2.01**	1.21-3.33	1.87*	1.15-3.04
2013	1.08	0.62-1.89	1.18	0.67-2.08	1.08	0.59-1.96
2014	0.92	0.51-1.65	0.90	0.50-1.62	0.91	0.51-1.61
2015	1.16	0.67-2.02	1.20	0.71-2.05	1.20	0.70-2.06
2016	1.60	0.83-3.09	1.60	0.82-3.08	1.50	0.78-2.87

+p<.1 *p<.05 **p<.01

Abbreviations: ER, Emergency Room FPL, Federal Poverty Line OR, Odds Ratios CI, Confidence Interval ref., Reference a. The study sample included 1,997 respondents who were self-identified Latino/Hispanic with current asthma at the time of survey, equivalent to a weighted N=573,316 individuals in California. Weighted logistic was regression models performed using the "*sny*" command in Stata 17 statistic software, adjusted for predisposing factors, enabling or needs factors.

b. Less acculturated group included individuals with an acculturation score of 0-3, while more acculturated included those with a score of 4 or 5.

c. Comorbid conditions included were diagnoses of hypertension, diabetes, any kind of heart disease, and heart failure/congestive heart failure (CHF).

d. Likelihood of psychological distress in the past year was based on the Kessler (K6) scale (if score was equal to or larger than 13).

 Table 4. Weighted Logistic Regressions^a to Estimate the Adjusted Association Between Acculturation and Asthma Attacks in Past 12 Months using a Pooled Sample of California Hispanic/Latino Adults with Current Asthma, CHIS 2011–2016

	Asthma Attacks in the Past 12 Months				
		Model 1	Model 2		
	(Controlle	(Controlled for all covariates)		Whether takes daily to control asthma)	
	OR	95% CI	OR	95% CI	
Acculturation					
Less acculturated ^b	Reference		Reference		
More acculturated	0.96	0.62-1.47	0.87	0.56-1.34	
Predisposing Factors					
Age					
18-25	Reference		Reference		
26-34	1.74	0.87-3.49	1.61	0.80-3.24	
35-64	2.72***	1.55-4.78	2.67***	1.53-4.68	
65+	1.36	0.65-2.86	1.30	0.60-2.78	

Female (vs. Male)	2.19***	1.44-3.34	2.09***	1.36-3.20
Marital status				
Married/living with partner	Reference		Reference	
Widowed/separated/divorced	0.51*	0.30-0.86	0.55*	0.26-0.94
Never married	0.68	0.42-1.08	0.68	0.43-1.08
Enabling Factors				
Education				
Less than high school	Reference		Reference	
High school	1.68	0.99-2.84	1.76*	1.03-3.02
Some college/vocational school	1.50	0.89-2.54	1.69+	0.98-2.91
Bachelor's degree or higher	1.65	0.89-3.05	1.83+	0.97-3.47
Current insurance types				
Uninsured	Reference		Reference	
Public only	1.23	0.68-2.23	1.12	0.62-2.01
Private	1.03	0.53-1.99	0.93	0.49-1.78
Full-time employed (vs. part-time employed,	0.93	0.60-1.43	0.96	0.62-1.48
unemployed)				
Household income				
<100% FPL	Reference		Reference	
100-199% FPL	1.16	0.77-1.76	1.22	0.80-1.87
200-299% FPL	1.17*	0.61-2.24	1.33	0.69-2.57
>300% FPL	0.88**	0.49-1.56	1.03	0.57-1.84
Need-related Factors				
Perceived health as fair/poor (vs. good/very	1.62*	1.05-2.52	1.57+	1.02-2.51
good/excellent)				
Comorbidities ≥1 (vs. 0) ^d	0.73	0.47-1.12	0.68+	0.47-1.15
Current smoker (vs. current non-smoker)	1.05	0.60-1.84	1.11	0.47-1.46
Psychological distress in past year (vs. no)	1.31	0.80-2.14	1.28	0.79-2.08
Takes daily medication to control asthma	_		2.13***	1.44-3.15
(vs. not)				
Years				
2011	Reference		Reference	
2012	0.78	0.46-1.29	0.69	0.40-1.16
2013	0.61+	0.36-1.03	0.59	0.34-1.01
2014	1.15	0.67-1.97	1.17	0.67-2.04
2015	0.80	0.45-1.44	0.78	0.44-1.36
2016	1.10	0.57-2.13	1.02	0.53-1.95

+p<.1 *p<.05 **p<.01

Abbreviations: ER, Emergency Room FPL, Federal Poverty Line OR, Odds Ratios CI, Confidence Interval ref., Reference a. The study sample included 1,997 respondents who were self-identified Latino/Hispanic with current asthma at the time of survey, equivalent to a weighted N=573,316 individuals in California. Weighted logistic was regression models performed using the "*sty*" command in Stata 17 statistic software.

b. Less acculturated group included individuals with an acculturation score of 0-3, while more acculturated included those with a score of 4 or 5.

c. Comorbid conditions included were diagnoses of hypertension, diabetes, any kind of heart disease, and heart failure/congestive heart failure (CHF).

d. Likelihood of psychological distress in the past year was based on the Kessler (K6) scale (if score was equal to or larger than 13).

Table 5. Weighted Logistic Regressions^a to Estimate the Adjusted Association Between Acculturation and AnyER Visits for Asthma in Past 12 Months using a Pooled Sample of California Hispanic/Latino Adults with CurrentAsthma, CHIS 2011–2016

		Visited ER for Asthma in Past 12 Months				
		Model 1	Model 2			
	(Controlle	(Controlled for all covariates)		(Model 1+Whether takes daily medication to control asthma)		
	OR	95% CI	OR	95% CI		
Acculturation						
Less acculturated b	Reference		Reference			
More acculturated	1.07	0.48-2.37	0.98	0.44-2.22		

Predisposing Factors				
Age				
18-25	Reference		Reference	
26-34	2.85	0.72-11.29	2.49	0.63-9.93
35-64	2.85+	0.82-9.89	2.73	0.75-9.97
65+	2.15	0.56-8.26	2.07	0.50-8.50
Female (vs. Male)	1.18	0.59-2.35	1.07	0.53 -2.15
Marital status	-			
Married/living with partner	Reference		Reference	
Widowed/separated/divorced	0.66	0.32-1.35	0.75	0.36-1.60
Never married	0.99	0.40-2.50	1.07	0.43-2.67
Enabling Factors				
Education				
Less than high school	Reference		Reference	
High school	0.73	0.32-1.67	0.74	0.32-1.70
Some college/vocational school	1.80	0.68-4.75	1.96	0.77-5.00
Bachelor's degree or higher	1.65	0.55-4.99	1.91	0.63-5.80
Insurance coverage for past 12 months with				
current insurance types				
Uninsured	Reference		Reference	
Public only	1.40	0.53-3.71	1.25	0.48-3.22
Private	1.22	0.42-3.52	1.06	0.37-3.00
Full-time employed (vs. part-time	0.90	0.51-1.60	0.97	0.54-1.74
employed/ unemployed)				
Household income				
<100% FPL	Reference		Reference	
100-199% FPL	0.58	0.27-1.26	0.60	0.28-1.29
200-299% FPL	1.05	0.40-2.78	1.18	0.45-3.12
>300% FPL	0.41*	0.18-0.94	0.51	0.21-1.22
Need-related Factors				
Perceived health as fair/poor (vs. good/very	2.43	1.21-4.87	2.35*	1.12-4.94
good/excellent)				
Comorbidities ≥1 (vs. 0) ^d	0.69	0.30-1.58	0.64	0.28-1.46
Current smoker (vs. current non-smoker)	0.19	0.06-0.56	0.18**	0.06-0.54
Psychological distress in past year (vs. no)	1.62	0.84-3.13	1.63	0.81-3.29
Takes daily medication to control asthma	_	_	2.81**	1.44-5.46
(vs. not)				
Years				
2011	Reference		Reference	
2012	1.29	0.54-3.13	1.10	0.47-2.58
2013	1.11	0.44-2.81	1.09	0.40-2.95
2014	1.14	0.43-3.04	1.10	0.43-2.83
2015	0.82	0.34-1.98	0.76	0.32-1.79
2016	1.94	0.69-5.48	1.68	0.58-4.81

+p<.1 *p<.05 **p<.01

Abbreviations: ER, Emergency Room FPL, Federal Poverty Line OR, Odds Ratios CI, Confidence Interval ref., Reference a. The study sample included 1,997 respondents who were self-identified Latino/Hispanic with current asthma at the time of survey, equivalent to a weighted N=573,316 individuals in California. Weighted logistic was regression models performed using the "*sty*" command in Stata 17 statistic software, adjusted for predisposing factors, enabling or needs factors.

b. Less acculturated group included individuals with an acculturation score of 0-3, while more acculturated included those with a score of 4 or 5.

c. Comorbid conditions included were diagnoses of hypertension, diabetes, any kind of heart disease, and heart failure/congestive heart failure (CHF).

d. Likelihood of psychological distress in the past year was based on the Kessler (K6) scale (if score was equal to or larger than 13).

V. Discussion

Significantly positive association was found between acculturation and taking daily preventive asthma medication, when controlling for individual and contextual confounders and years (OR=1.67; 95% CI = 1.06-2.66). As for asthma outcomes, the two acculturation groups had no significant difference in the odds of reporting any asthma attacks and ER visits due to asthma symptoms in the past 12 months in fully adjusted models, and remained non-significant after further controlling for preventive medication use for asthma.

Unlike previous studies that examined the effects of acculturation-relevant proxies on their own, this study used a composite measure of acculturation. This study's finding of the positive association between acculturation and asthma preventive medication use aligned with previous finding on the positive association between English proficiency and adherence to asthma controller medication.¹⁷ However, this study's finding of no significant difference in ED use for asthma between two acculturation groups did not align with a previous finding of negative associations between higher English proficiency and lower resource utilization i.e., outpatient and inpatient management for asthma symptoms including ED visits.¹⁶ There could be two potential reasons that caused this discrepancy: First, the previous study was conducted in 2009 and focused only on inner-city residents,¹⁶ whereas this study used data collected between 2011-2016 and included both urban and rural residents of California. Second, the previous study also included non-Hispanic native speakers of English as a comparison group,¹⁶ whereas this study limited its sample to people who self-identified as Hispanic/Latino.

All three proposed mechanisms—acculturative stress, asthma awareness, health literacy predicted the same positive relationship between acculturation and preventive medication use, and data analysis results of this study proved this association to be significantly positive (OR=1.67; 95% CI = 1.06-2.66). However, for the associations between acculturation and any asthma attacks and any ED use due to asthma in the past year, only health literacy predicted them to be negative while acculturative stress and asthma awareness predicted them to be positive. The opposing effects between the three proposed mechanism for the two asthma outcome measures could have cancelled out each other, which potentially explains why the coefficients for both were close to one, and neither were significant (for asthma attacks, OR=0.96, 95% CI: 0.62-1.47; for ED use due to asthma, OR=1.07, 95% CI, 0.48-2.37).

There are three factors that might have contributed to the non-significant associations between acculturation and the two asthma outcome variables (i.e., asthma attacks and ER use due to asthma in the past year). First, the study's relatively small sample size of around 2,000 individuals may have limited the power to detect a true difference. Second, the Hispanic health paradox describes how Hispanics often have better health outcomes than White Americans despite having lower socioeconomic status.⁸² Since more acculturated individuals have adopted more of the American culture than their less acculturated counterparts, they could be more prone to worse health outcomes—similar to how White Americans have worse health when comparing to Hispanics-which could have diluted the protective effects from preventive care and higher socioeconomic status. Third, there might exist reverse causality between negative asthma outcomes and the use of asthma preventive medication, where those with a negative outcome are more likely to be prescribed preventive medication. Since CHIS dataset is cross-sectional, temporality cannot be determined, which means someone could start taking preventive asthma medication either before or after they had an asthma attack or visited ED for their asthma symptoms. Thus, it is possible that those with more symptomatic asthma were more likely to be

using asthma preventive medication, but they were also more likely to have negative asthma outcomes at the same time.

Findings of this study can inform policymakers about a potential perspective of reducing health care disparities across acculturation levels. For the more acculturated group, despite taking clinical interventions like preventive medicine, they did not have no significantly better outcomes. Thus suggests that a potential focus of public health interventions could be enhancing their social support and non-clinical community engagement. For the less acculturated group, since they are still significantly less likely to take clinical interventions like preventive medication use for asthma, they should be targeted by more clinically focused initiatives to start preventive care to improve outcomes, as well as long-term programs to help navigate the US healthcare system.

This study had several limitations. First, the dataset, California Health Interview Survey, only included information on the state of California, and thus our findings have limited external validity on national level or any other states. Second, as a cross-sectional dataset, CHIS also could not be used to infer causality as a temporal sequence cannot be established. Third, since the response rates of CHIS has been low, there is also potentially non-response bias. Fourth, all independent and dependent variables were self-reported measures, and thus are subject to recall bias. The fifth limitation is that two contextual level characteristics, co-ethnic support and air pollutants, were not measured, and their omissions could bias the results in unpredictable directions. Potentially, they could cancel out each other's effect since they are predicted to have opposite signs with the focal relationships, but this could not be determined because the effects of omitted variables remain unknown.

Despite the limitations, this study was the first to examine acculturation's effects on asthma management and outcomes among Hispanic adults. It sheds light on the asthma burden among

immigrant populations based on acculturation level. To the extent that gaps in asthma management and outcomes exist across acculturation groups, policymakers and public health researchers may tailor interventions to reduce asthma burden among less acculturated populations by helping them navigate preventive and management plans. For future studies, research with bigger sample is warranted to better understand acculturation's associations with asthma through various mechanisms, including exposure to air pollution by measuring pollutants via zip code data. One specific direction of focus could be to investigate the reverse causality between asthma preventive medication use and negative asthma outcomes identified in this study. In addition, different measures of acculturation should also be applied to test the sensitivity of the identified associations between asthma and acculturation, and a validation study is needed to test the algorithm used to derive acculturation index in this study. There is also need for qualitative research to explore nonclinical factors (e.g., co-ethnic support) that affect asthma management and outcomes among Hispanic adults and immigrant populations at large.

References

1. Table 6-1 Asthma Attack Prevalence Percents among those with Current Asthma by Age, United States: National Health Interview Survey, 2018. Asthma and Community Health Branch. Updated 12/17/2019. Accessed 04/25/2022, 2022.

2. Yaghoubi M, Adibi A, Safari A, FitzGerald JM, Sadatsafavi M. The Projected Economic and Health Burden of Uncontrolled Asthma in the United States. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med*. Nov 1 2019;200(9):1102-1112. doi:10.1164/rccm.201901-0016OC

3. Bunyavanich S, Celedón JC. Use of inhaled corticosteroids among Hispanics in the United States. *Ann Am Thorac Soc*. Feb 2015;12(2):241-2. doi:10.1513/AnnalsATS.201501-008ED

4. Moorman JE, Akinbami LJ, Bailey CM, et al. National surveillance of asthma: United States, 2001-2010. *Vital Health Stat 3*. Nov 2012;(35):1-58.

5. Table 4-1 Current Asthma Prevalence Percents by Age, United States: National Health Interview Survey, 2018. Asthma and Community Health Branch. Updated 12/17/2019. Accessed 04/24/2022, 2022.

6. Lara M, Gamboa C, Kahramanian MI, Morales LS, Bautista DE. Acculturation and Latino health in the United States: a review of the literature and its sociopolitical context. *Annu Rev Public Health*. 2005;26:367-97. doi:10.1146/annurev.publhealth.26.021304.144615

7. Akinbami LJ, Santo L, Williams S, Rechtsteiner EA, Strashny A. Characteristics of Asthma Visits to Physician Offices in the United States: 2012-2015 National Ambulatory Medical Care Survey. *Natl Health Stat Report*. Sep 2019;(128):1-20.

8. Harrington KF, Zhang B, Magruder T, Bailey WC, Gerald LB. The Impact of Parent's Health Literacy on Pediatric Asthma Outcomes. *Pediat Aller Imm Pul*. Mar 1 2015;28(1):20-26. doi:10.1089/ped.2014.0379

9. Jordan DM, Bush JS, Ownby DR, Waller JL, Tingen MS. The impact of traditional literacy and education on health literacy in adolescents with asthma. *J Asthma*. Aug 3 2019;56(8):882-890. doi:10.1080/02770903.2018.1494191

10. Adams RJ, Appleton SL, Hill CL, Ruffin RE, Wilson DH. Inadequate health literacy is associated with increased asthma morbidity in a population sample. *J Allergy Clin Immun*. Sep 2009;124(3):601-603. doi:10.1016/j.jaci.2009.05.035

11. Szentpetery SE, Forno E, Canino G, Celedon JC. Asthma in Puerto Ricans: Lessons from a high-risk population. *J Allergy Clin Immun*. Dec 2016;138(6):1556-1558. doi:10.1016/j.jaci.2016.08.047

12. Berry JW. Acculturative stress. *Handbook of multicultural perspectives on stress and coping*. Spring Publications; 2006:287-298. *International and Cultural Psychology Series*.

13. Martin MA, Shalowitz MU, Mijanovich T, Clark-Kauffman E, Perez E, Berry CA. The Effects of Acculturation on Asthma Burden in a Community Sample of Mexican American Schoolchildren. *American Journal of Public Health*. 2007;97(7):1290-1296. doi:10.2105/ajph.2006.092239

 Trickett E. Acculturation Research: Proxies as Sources of Concept Obfuscation. 2011:
 Iqbal S, Oraka E, Chew GL, Flanders WD. Association Between Birthplace and Current Asthma: The Role of Environment and Acculturation. *American Journal of Public Health*. Feb 2014;104:S175-S182. doi:10.2105/Ajph.2013.301509 16. Wisnivesky JP, Kattan M, Evans D, et al. Assessing the relationship between language proficiency and asthma morbidity among inner-city asthmatics. *Med Care*. Feb 2009;47(2):243-9. doi:10.1097/MLR.0b013e3181847606

17. Wisnivesky JP, Krauskopf K, Wolf MS, et al. The association between language proficiency and outcomes of elderly patients with asthma. *Ann Allergy Asthma Immunol*. Sep 2012;109(3):179-84. doi:10.1016/j.anai.2012.06.016

18. Learn How To Control Asthma. Centers of Disease Control and Prevention. Updated July 1, 2021. Accessed October 17, 2021. <u>https://www.cdc.gov/asthma/faqs.htm</u>

19. James J. Asthma Diagnosis. Asthma and Allergy Foundation of America. Updated June 2022. Accessed June 30, 2022. <u>https://aafa.org/asthma/asthma-diagnosis/</u>

20. Asthma Triggers and Management. American Academy of Allergy Asthma & Immunology Updated September 28, 2020. Accessed October 17, 2022.

https://www.aaaai.org/Tools-for-the-Public/Conditions-Library/Asthma/Asthma-Triggers-and-Management-TTR

21. Upham JW, James AL. Remission of asthma: The next therapeutic frontier? *Pharmacol Ther*. Apr 2011;130(1):38-45. doi:10.1016/j.pharmthera.2011.01.002

22. Trivedi M, Denton E. Asthma in Children and Adults-What Are the Differences and What Can They Tell us About Asthma? *Front Pediatr*. 2019;7:256. doi:10.3389/fped.2019.00256

23. Thomas D, McDonald VM, Pavord ID, Gibson PG. Asthma remission: what is it and how can it be achieved? *European Respiratory Journal*. 2022;60(5):2102583.

doi:10.1183/13993003.02583-2021

24. 2019 National Health Interview Survey (NHIS) Data. December 14, 2020. Accessed June 14, 2021. <u>https://www.cdc.gov/asthma/nhis/2019/data.htm</u>

25. 2020 Adult Asthma Data: Prevalence Tables and Maps. February 28, 2022. Accessed February 20, 2023. <u>https://www.cdc.gov/asthma/brfss/2020/tableC1.html</u>

26. Nurmagambetov T, Khavjou O, Murphy L, Orenstein D. State-level medical and absenteeism cost of asthma in the United States. *J Asthma*. 2017/04/21 2017;54(4):357-370. doi:10.1080/02770903.2016.1218013

27. *CDC's National Asthma Control Program: An Investment in America's Health*. 2013. <u>https://www.cdc.gov/asthma/pdfs/investment_americas_health.pdf</u>

28. Fox M, Thayer Z, Wadhwa PD. Acculturation and health: the moderating role of sociocultural context. *Am Anthropol*. Sep 2017;119(3):405-421. doi:10.1111/aman.12867

29. Organista PB, Marín G, Chun KM. *The psychology of ethnic groups in the United States*. Sage; 2010:xviii, 405 p.

30. Palinkas LA, Pickwell SM. Acculturation as a risk factor for chronic disease among Cambodian refugees in the United States. *Soc Sci Med*. Jun 1995;40(12):1643-53. doi:10.1016/0277-9536(94)00344-s

31. Sirin SR, Ryce P, Gupta T, Rogers-Sirin L. The role of acculturative stress on mental health symptoms for immigrant adolescents: a longitudinal investigation. *Dev Psychol*. Apr 2013;49(4):736-48. doi:10.1037/a0028398

32. Subbarao P, Mandhane PJ, Sears MR. Asthma: epidemiology, etiology and risk factors. *Canadian Medical Association Journal*. 2009;181(9):E181-E190. doi:10.1503/cmaj.080612

33. Koinis-Mitchell D, McQuaid EL, Jandasek B, et al. Identifying individual, cultural and asthma-related risk and protective factors associated with resilient asthma outcomes in urban children and families. *J Pediatr Psychol*. May 2012;37(4):424-37. doi:10.1093/jpepsy/jss002

34. To T, Stanojevic S, Moores G, et al. Global asthma prevalence in adults: findings from the cross-sectional world health survey. *BMC Public Health*. Mar 19 2012;12:204. doi:10.1186/1471-2458-12-204

35. Thakur N, Borrell LN, Ye M, et al. Acculturation is associated with asthma burden and pulmonary function in Latino youth: The GALA II study. *J Allergy Clin Immunol*. May 2019;143(5):1914-1922. doi:10.1016/j.jaci.2018.12.1015

36. Andersen RM. Revisiting the behavioral model and access to medical care: does it matter? *J Health Soc Behav*. Mar 1995;36(1):1-10.

37. CHIS 2019 Adult Survey. 2021. California Health Interview Survey. September 2021.

38. Lee CS, Colby SM, Rohsenow DJ, López SR, Hernández L, Caetano R. Acculturation stress and drinking problems among urban heavy drinking Latinos in the Northeast. *J Ethn Subst Abuse*. 2013;12(4):308-20. doi:10.1080/15332640.2013.830942

39. Hwang WC, Ting JY. Disaggregating the Effects of Acculturation and Acculturative Stress on the Mental Health of Asian Americans. *Cult Divers Ethn Min*. Apr 2008;14(2):147-154. doi:10.1037/1099-9809.14.2.147

40. Saadi A, Ponce NA. Worse Mental Health Among More-Acculturated and Younger Immigrants Experiencing Discrimination: California Health Interview Survey, 2015–2016. *Journal of General Internal Medicine*. 2020/05/01 2020;35(5):1419-1426. doi:10.1007/s11606-019-05412-w

41. Gil AG, Wagner EF, Tubman JG. Culturally sensitive substance abuse intervention for Hispanic and African American adolescents: empirical examples from the Alcohol Treatment Targeting Adolescents in Need (ATTAIN) Project. *Addiction*. Nov 2004;99 Suppl 2:140-50. doi:10.1111/j.1360-0443.2004.00861.x

42. Nieri T, Kulis S, Keith VM, Hurdle D. Body image, acculturation, and substance abuse among boys and girls in the Southwest. *Am J Drug Alcohol Abuse*. 2005;31(4):617-39. doi:10.1081/ada-200068418

43. Tham EH, Loo EXL, Zhu Y, Shek LP. Effects of Migration on Allergic Diseases. *Int Arch Allergy Immunol*. 2019;178(2):128-140. doi:10.1159/000494129

44. Fuseini H, Newcomb DC. Mechanisms Driving Gender Differences in Asthma. *Curr Allergy Asthma Rep.* Mar 2017;17(3):19. doi:10.1007/s11882-017-0686-1

45. Barrett E, Paige E, Welsh J, et al. Differences between men and women in the use of preventive medications following a major cardiovascular event: Australian prospective cohort study. *Preventive Medicine Reports*. 2021/06/01/ 2021;22:101342.

doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pmedr.2021.101342

46. Martin CB, Hales CM, Gu Q, Ogden CL. Prescription Drug Use in the United States, 2015-2016. *NCHS Data Brief*. May 2019;(334):1-8.

47. Evangelista LS, Berg J, Dracup K. Relationship between psychosocial variables and compliance in patients with heart failure. *Heart Lung*. Jul-Aug 2001;30(4):294-301. doi:10.1067/mhl.2001.116011

48. Monane M, Bohn RL, Gurwitz JH, Glynn RJ, Levin R, Avorn J. Compliance with antihypertensive therapy among elderly Medicaid enrollees: the roles of age, gender, and race. *Am J Public Health*. Dec 1996;86(12):1805-8. doi:10.2105/ajph.86.12.1805

49. Zein JG, Dweik RA, Comhair SA, et al. Asthma Is More Severe in Older Adults. *PLoS One*. 2015;10(7):e0133490. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0133490

50. Pate CA, Zahran HS, Qin X, Johnson C, Hummelman E, Malilay J. Asthma Surveillance - United States, 2006-2018. *MMWR Surveill Summ*. Sep 17 2021;70(5):1-32. doi:10.15585/mmwr.ss7005a1

51. Mayol-García Y, Gurrentz B, Kreider RM. *Number, Timing, and Duration of Marriages and Divorces: 2016.* 2021. April 22, 2021.

https://www.census.gov/content/dam/Census/library/publications/2021/demo/p70-167.pdf

52. Miller GE, Pylypchuk Y. Marital Status, Spousal Characteristics, and the Use of Preventive Care. *Journal of Family and Economic Issues*. 2014/09/01 2014;35(3):323-338. doi:10.1007/s10834-013-9375-y

53. Sherbourne CD, Hays RD. Marital status, social support, and health transitions in chronic disease patients. *J Health Soc Behav*. Dec 1990;31(4):328-43.

54. Areba EM, Watts AW, Larson N, Eisenberg ME, Neumark-Sztainer D. Acculturation and Ethnic Group Differences in Well-Being Among Somali, Latino, and Hmong Adolescents. *Am J Orthopsychiat*. 2021;91(1):109-119. doi:10.1037/ort0000482

55. Ilmarinen P, Stridsman C, Bashir M, et al. Level of education and asthma control in adultonset asthma. *J Asthma*. 2022/04/03 2022;59(4):840-849.

doi:10.1080/02770903.2021.1871742

56. *Insurance coverage and barriers to care for people with asthma*. 2013. *AsthmaStats*.

57. Patel MR, Caldwell CH, Song PX, Wheeler JR. Patient perceptions of asthma-related financial burden: public vs. private health insurance in the United States. *Ann Allergy Asthma Immunol*. Oct 2014;113(4):398-403. doi:10.1016/j.anai.2014.07.004

58. Banna JC, Kaiser LL, Drake C, Townsend MS. Acculturation, physical activity and television viewing in Hispanic women: findings from the 2005 California Women's Health Survey. *Public Health Nutr*. Feb 2012;15(2):198-207. doi:10.1017/S1368980011001273

59. Taponen S, Lehtimaki L, Karvala K, Luukkonen R, Uitti J. Correlates of employment status in individuals with asthma: a cross-sectional survey. *J Occup Med Toxicol*. 2017;12:19. doi:10.1186/s12995-017-0165-6

60. Baptiste D-L, Turkson-Ocran R-A, Han H-R, Himmelfarb CD, Commodore-Mensah Y. Social Determinants of Emergency Department Visits among Persons Diagnosed with Coronary Heart Disease and Stroke. *Ethnicity & disease*. 2021;31(1):41-46. doi:10.18865/ed.31.1.41

61. López EB, Yamashita T. Acculturation, Income and Vegetable Consumption Behaviors Among Latino Adults in the U.S.: A Mediation Analysis with the Bootstrapping Technique. *J Immigr Minor Health*. Feb 2017;19(1):155-161. doi:10.1007/s10903-015-0306-x

62. Kozyrskyj AL, Kendall GE, Jacoby P, Sly PD, Zubrick SR. Association Between Socioeconomic Status and the Development of Asthma: Analyses of Income Trajectories. *American Journal of Public Health*. Mar 2010;100(3):540-546. doi:10.2105/Ajph.2008.150771

63. Cardet JC, Louisias M, King TS, et al. Income is an independent risk factor for worse asthma outcomes. *J Allergy Clin Immun*. Feb 2018;141(2):754-+. doi:10.1016/j.jaci.2017.04.036

64. Rodriquez EJ, Fernández A, Livaudais-Toman JC, Pérez-Stable EJ. How Does Acculturation Influence Smoking Behavior Among Latinos? The Role of Education and National Background. *Ethn Dis*. Spring 2019;29(2):227-238. doi:10.18865/ed.29.2.227

65. Torres L, Driscoll MW, Voell M. Discrimination, acculturation, acculturative stress, and Latino psychological distress: a moderated mediational model. *Cultur Divers Ethnic Minor Psychol*. Jan 2012;18(1):17-25. doi:10.1037/a0026710

66. Steffen PR, Smith TB, Larson M, Butler L. Acculturation to Western society as a risk factor for high blood pressure: a meta-analytic review. *Psychosom Med*. May-Jun 2006;68(3):386-97. doi:10.1097/01.psy.0000221255.48190.32

67. Delavari M, Sønderlund AL, Swinburn B, Mellor D, Renzaho A. Acculturation and obesity among migrant populations in high income countries – a systematic review. *BMC Public Health*. 2013/05/10 2013;13(1):458. doi:10.1186/1471-2458-13-458

68. Krueger K, Botermann L, Schorr SG, Griese-Mammen N, Laufs U, Schulz M. Age-related medication adherence in patients with chronic heart failure: A systematic literature review. *Int J Cardiol*. Apr 1 2015;184:728-735. doi:10.1016/j.ijcard.2015.03.042

69. Dixon AE, Que LG. Obesity and Asthma. *Semin Resp Crit Care*. Feb 17 2022;doi:10.1055/s-0042-1742384

70. Thomson NC, Chaudhuri R, Livingston E. Asthma and cigarette smoking. *Eur Respir J*. Nov 2004;24(5):822-33. doi:10.1183/09031936.04.00039004

71. Baiardini I, Sicuro F, Balbi F, Canonica GW, Braido F. Psychological aspects in asthma: do psychological factors affect asthma management? *Asthma Res Pract*. 2015;1:7. doi:10.1186/s40733-015-0007-1

72. Yang XY, Yang FG. Acculturation Versus Cultural Retention: The Interactive Impact of Acculturation and Co-ethnic Ties on Substance Use Among Chinese Students in the United States. *J Immigr Minor Healt*. Jun 2018;20(3):546-560. doi:10.1007/s10903-017-0598-0

73. Padula AM, Yang W, Carmichael SL, et al. Air pollution, neighborhood acculturation factors, and neural tube defects among Hispanic women in California. *Birth Defects Res*. Apr 3 2017;109(6):403-422. doi:10.1002/bdra.23602

74. Tiotiu AI, Novakova P, Nedeva D, et al. Impact of Air Pollution on Asthma Outcomes. *Int J Env Res Pub He*. Sep 2020;17(17)doi:ARTN 6212

10.3390/ijerph17176212

75. Report 1 - Sample Design. 2019. CHIS 2017-2018 Methodology Series.

76. Report 2 - Data Collection Methods. 2019. CHIS 2017-2018 Methodology Series: .

77. Report 4-Reponse Rates. 2014. CHIS 2011-2012 Methodology Series.

78. Report 4-Reponse Rates. 2016. CHIS 2013-2014 Methodology Series.

79. Report 4 – Response Rates. 2017. CHIS 2015-2016 Methodology Series.

80. Report 4 - Response Rates. 2019. CHIS 2017-2018 Methodology Series.

81. CHIS 2018 Adult Questionnaire. 2019. California Health Interview Survey.

82. Franzini L, Ribble JC, Keddie AM. Understanding the Hispanic paradox. *Ethn Dis*. Autumn 2001;11(3):496-518.